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Kearsarge Regional School Board

Minutes of the Public Meeting

Kearsarge Regional School District

April 2, 2020
	I.      Call to Order
	The Chair called the meeting to order at approximately 6:30pm and read the RSAs pertinent to emergency remote/video meetings.  

	II.     Pledge of Allegiance
	Mr. Bartholomew led the Pledge of Allegiance.

	III.   Roll Call
	Present: Ken Bartholomew, Emma Bates, Art Bobruff, Emilio Cancio-Bello, Bebe Casey, Ben Cushing, Eric Gregoire, Alison Mastin, Dick Wright; Beth Perkins (KREA Representative);Nina Spinney (Student Representatives)
Absent:  Katherine Kelly

[Members participated via teleconferencing.]

	IV.   Approval of 

         Minutes
	Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to approve the Public Minutes of March 19, 2020 as corrected.  Mr. Cushing seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0.  Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to approve the Public Minutes of March 26, 2020 as corrected.  Mr. Cushing seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0.

	V.  Reports of 

  Administration
	Chair:  The Chair reviewed comments and feedback about the remote learning and stated it has gone extremely well.  Communication has been positive and appreciated.  Mr. Cancio-Bello also echoed that the system is working well.  He asked how specialists were able to carry on instruction.  Ms. Perkins at New London Elementary explained how Ms. Densmore is teaching remotely and Mr. Feneberg spoke to lessons at the middle school; although challenging, it is working.  
Mr. Bartholomew stated he received an inquiry about Board meetings being available to the public and how it is available with social distancing.  There is public space at the SAU.  If it exceeds ten people, a broadcast can be facilitated in the KLC.  Zoom meetings are not available to the public at the time.  [See more below in Public Comment.]
Superintendent:  Mr. Feneberg addressed the remote learning environment to date.  It has been three weeks and it is ever-changing and evolving.  The work is exhausting as there is no routine, for teachers and students.  The Superintendent is incredibly impressed how the district has risen to the challenge and made the best possible education environment for everybody. Our ability to launch this programming compared to other districts and states has been fabulous.  Programming at different schools are slightly different as well.  Parents have taken on a large load in this situation as well.  A modified scheduled will begin on April 6th to respect student and teacher needs with buffer times to catch up with students and families.  Mr. Feneberg also spoke to the lunch program delivered by the bus company; approximately 150-160 meals daily.  He encouraged parents to file for free and reduced lunch as their economics have changed.  He also stated the district would help provide requests to anyone who needed it in the community.

Ms. Gagnon addressed the James House Preschool programming.  They are expanding their use of technology.  Mr. Bartholomew noted the programming is available to all preschoolers and families in the district.  It is on the district website, and therefore providing more access to all preschoolers.  

Mr. Feneberg stated the district has been working with Guilfoil and will put together a more extensive video clip explaining what we have been doing and share with the wider public what the district is doing.  

Mr. Bartholomew added that he is trying to arrange with a reporter the highlights and accomplishments we have made regarding remote learning.   
Mr. Bartholomew asked what now constitutes a school day.  Mr. Feneberg responded it is left to the schools’ discretion.  Attendance was addressed and the Superintendent noted attendance is even better than under a typical school day.  Parents are calling in if their child will be absent for the day.  

Opportunities to ensure students can access technology are ongoing.  Some students are very remote, and must go to hot spots for access.  The district is offering as many options as possible.  If this continues, Mr. Feneberg noted we cannot fail students, but only give them as much support as possible.  Mr. Bartholomew felt the extension of the quarter and sending progress reports was a very good option for report cards.  There was some further discussion regarding absenteeism and connectivity issues.

The Superintendent reiterated that families may sign up for free and reduced meals at any time; especially given these times with unemployment rising.  

Mr. Cancio-Bello asked about families with many children under one roof.  Mr. Feneberg noted that each child has been able to bring home a Chromebook for his/her use.  

Mr. Feneberg also reminded members that we have not touched on the possibilities of illness which is most likely coming our way.  This will impact learning as well.  

There was additional discussion regarding free and reduced lunch and help the district can offer to families.   
Assistant Superintendent:  Mr. Bessette stated he has had the opportunity to virtually join faculty meetings and he wanted to recognize how hard they are working to normalize students’ days.  He also stated that teachers are working hard to maintain social/emotional connections with students and families.  As this is a new experience, improvements can certainly be made and all are working very hard.
Business Administrator:  No comment at this time.
Staff Representative Report: Ms. Perkins stated the huge participation is thanks to the technology department.  Paras are working 1:1.  Morning meetings are taking place and social emotional learning is also taking place.  Mr. Bartholomew also echoed Ms. Perkins sentiments regarding the role technology has played in this challenging time by providing devices to all students as well as support.  Mr. Bartholomew wanted to remind everyone that not all students have the ability to scan, print or whatever, and some things that are more technology intensive are not available to them.  This is a concern for learning equity.  
Student Representative Report: Ms. Spinney reported that students are happy to have Wednesday off.  Some things students are doing are working on community outreach.  There is an online talent show to boost morale, Climate and Culture Committee is still moving forward, Student Council is hoping to orchestrate a welcome back or appreciation week.  Ms. Nelson sent care packages to students to boost morale and students responded by sending her flowers. Students have posted Instagram interactions sharing their favorite hobbies.

[Ms. Kelly joined the meeting at 7:15pm.]
Ms. Kelly joined by phone and had a few items to share.   Cross Country Girls won the championship, and they have decided to donate the money typically to buy jackets to “Girls on the Run”, an organization which empowers young girls.    Student Council is planning some fun activities for students over the coming weeks.  It is hoped the ‘Big Buddies’ program can resume online shortly.  NHS is working on how to provide online tutoring.

	VI.    Public Comment
	Mr. Bob Wright addressed the Board and submitted comments in writing stated below:
“KRSD SCHOOL BOARD MEETING 4-2-2020 PUBLIC COMMENTS
Thank you for allowing me to speak.  
I am Bob Wright, the chair of Sutton’s BOS and I have been allowed to speak for the board and on behalf of Bob DeFelice, a member of the municipal budget committee and the chair of Sutton’s Budget Committee.”
“A number of years ago, the School Board set up a CR for building repair and maintenance and began making contributions for that CR for those purposes.  Two years ago, the district was able to spend $500,000 less than the raised and appropriated budget.  It is the understanding that money not spent would be credited back to the towns.  This did not happen.  In the budget was an expense for school buildings that approached $500,000. Rather than take that money from the CR, designated for that purpose, the board applied that $500,000 to be used for building repair and maintenance.  You took this action, because you could.  No one asked, should this action been taken.  Trust is a tenuous thing, once lost, it is hard to get back, or put another way, ‘Who you are speaks so loud I don’t hear what you say’.”

“This year, are two issues that may be problems:

1. Board members are allowed to participate via telephone or other electrictronic device; they do not have to attend.  This courtesy is not afforded to the public.  Mr. DeFelice is not here because of medical reasons, but wanted to be able to listen to the proceedings.  RSA 91-A:2 (Meetings open to the Public) states, ‘All meetings…in person…telephone or electronic communication – shall be open to the public.  RSA 91:A2 III(c) ‘Each part of a meeting required to be open to the public shall be audible … NO meeting shall be conducted by electronic mail or ANY OTHER form of communication that does not permit the public to hear’ (Under emergency Order 12, the governor has waived these requirements, but that negates the public access to information and discriminates against those who are medically vulnerable.  As Sutton’s member to the municipal budget committee, Mr. DeFelice is more than an interested member of the public, but a representative of the town of Sutton.  I would go further and recommend that all municipal board members be granted the same access as School Board members).

2. The district has approximately $800,000 for emergency use.  Any costs related to COVID-19 would appear to qualify.  I would request that this $800,000 be used for all expenses related and responding to this virus of national emergency, and not be part of the operational budget.  If I understand the issue correctly, any emergency cost must be signed off by the School Board, the Municipal Budget Committee and the State Department of Education.”

“The budget of the KRSD, covering 7 towns is approximately 2/3’s of the tax revenue raised from those towns.  You are the 600 pound gorilla and you are your own entity.  While the government may offer $1,200 (single), $2,400 (couple) or ($3,400 family of 4), loss of income will be a multiple of those grants.  The state has made assurances that power and heat will not be cut off due to non-payment, and the towns can and will make adjustments to or remove interest and penalties on tax liens as a result of this emergency.  On behalf of the town of Sutton, I respectfully ask that the School Board be as concerned for those who pay for the costs of education as for those who provide and those who receive the benefits of our public education system.”

“Thank you for your courtesy.                       Robert W Wright, Jr.”                                                                         
Mr. Bartholomew felt town and district MBCs and the Select Boards should have access to meetings through Zoom.   Mr. Feneberg concurred and stated the district would find solutions for those who wished to access meetings remotely.

Mr. Bartholomew addressed the emergency provisions trusts.  The DRA did say the Board needed to expend all funds on hand before accessing emergency funds.  The district had the approval of the Board, the MBC and the DOE, but not the DRA.
The Chair reiterated the MBC is being invited to any decisions to transfer funds.  He apologized for not inviting the MBC for the track renovation two years ago. The last meeting of the year shall be a joint MBC/Board meeting.
Mr. Feneberg stated there is active participation by MBC in the Facilities Committee meetings.  He noted the public should recognize that there is reserve funds in trust, set up by voters for very specific purposes and only used for specifics, can’t be used unless it is in the trust provisions.  COVID-19 would not qualify.  The extra costs associated with COVID-19 so far are Chromebooks, but those funds come from E-Rate funds.  

	VII.  Presentation – 
         Pre-School Proposal
	Ms. Gagnon and Mr. Feneberg addressed the expansion of our preschool program in the southern end of the district.  There is a possibility to house a preschool in a building next to Simonds School.  Ms. Gagnon and Mr. Feneberg presented a PowerPoint proposal addressing current and future needs. Ms. Gagnon shared kindergarten trends from 2016 to the current year.  Enrollment has been consistent, between 118-120 each year.   She also shared information about those students who had any preschool experience prior to kindergarten.  Students in the northern part of the district had more access to preschools than the southern part of the district.  Typical peer enrollments have declined and more students have been identified as needing services.  The ratio is not going in the correct direction.  The mandate is to run a 50/50 ratio.  Ms. Gagnon shared the current structure at New London. Identified students may travel up to 30-35 minutes each way to attend preschool at James House. Barriers to increased enrollment are due to the lack of transportation for unidentified students, the location of the program, tuition and preschool hours.  Ms. Gagnon shared the proposed structure.  Proposed locations were discussed.  The Masonic Temple became available, and it is immediately adjacent to Simonds School.  Although some modifications would need to be made, it is an ideal location with a very workable layout.  Mr. Cancio-Bello stated the district has been asked to put an $8,000 deposit.  The Town of Warner is in favor as well.  We would like to lease with an option to buy if approved by the voters through a warrant next year.  The asking price is $149,000.  The Facilities Committee would like to move forward with this proposal.  There was Board discussion.  Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to go ahead with the lease of building.  Dr. Bobruff seconded.  The motion carried 9-0-0 [Chair voted]

	VIII.  New Business                  
	A.  Staff Re-nominations:  Dr. Bobruff made the motion to approve the tenured staff as presented.  Mr. Cancio-Bello seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0.

Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to approve administrative nominations as presented.  Dr. Bobruff seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0. 
Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to approve nomination of staff moving to continuing contract as presented. Dr. Bobruff seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0.

Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to approve nomination of staff with non-continuing contracts as presented.  Dr. Bobruff seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0.

Mr. Feneberg also presented contract renewals not requiring Board approval for licensed professionals.
B.  Chromebook Purchase for E-rate Funds:  Ms. Turner presented the purchase recommendation for 200 Chromebooks to support remote learning.  Ms. Casey made the motion to approve the purchase of 200 Chromebooks through E-Rate funds in the amount of $47,700 with CDW-G as presented.  Ms. Bates seconded. The motion carried 8-0-0.
C.  KRHS Purchase Recommendation:  Mr. Fleury presented.  It was recommended the sole source be given to Gemini Electric plus a contingency, for a total of $90,000 to cover anticipated hazardous disposal of 480 gallons of cooling oil that may have PBCs present.  This will have to be determined once the old transformer is offline.  Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to approve Gemini Electric, Inc. in the amount of $90,000 as presented.  Ms. Bates seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0.
Mr. Fleury requested Board approval for a budget transfer of $90,000 as presented.  Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to approve the transfer of $90,000 as requested and presented. Ms. Bates seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0.

D.  Food Service – Breakfast/Lunch Increase for 2020-2021:  Mr. LeBoeuf presented.  The Federal weighted average necessitates a $.10 increase.  Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to approve the $.10 increase as presented.  Mr. Cushing seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0.
E.  Heating Oil Bid:  Mr. LeBoeuf presented.  Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to approve the purchase recommendation for fuel from Dead River at $1.5599/gallon for heating oil.  Ms. Casey seconded. The motion carried 8-0-0.  
F.  General School Supply Contract Renewal: Mr. LeBoeuf presented.  Although the district has a three-year contract with W.B. Mason, the Board must approve annually.  The district has been satisfied with them as a vendor.  Ms. Mastin made the motion to approve the school contract renewal for W.B. Mason as presented.  Mr. Cushing seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0.
G. 1. Policies GADA, Employment References and Verification:  Ms. Casey explained the policy for member review.  Mr. Bessette also added clarification. There was question about the use of the language “officially closed”.  Mr. Bessette will investigate further.  Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to approve Policy GADA as a first reading.  Ms. Casey seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0.  There was further discussion.  Mr. Cancio-Bello withdrew the original motion. Ms. Casey seconded. Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to adopt GADA.  Ms. Casey seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0.
     2.  JLF, JLF-R, and Reporting Child Abuse:  Ms. Casey presented the policy.  Mr. Bessette further explained.  He noted this policy replaces an older policy, JHFE.  A newer procedure has also been adopted.  There was thorough discussion regarding this policy and the procedure.  Reporting concerns were discussed. Mr. Bessette shared more information to members for further understanding. Ms. Casey made the motion to adopt the revision of JLF.  Ms. Bates seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0.  Ms. Casey made the motion to repeal Policy JHFE as presented.  Ms. Bates seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0.
     3.  JECA, for Repeal:  There was a brief discussion.  Ms. Bates made the motion to repeal Policy JECA as presented.  Ms. Casey seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0.

	IX.    Old Business                     
	A.  Remote Learning Update: Mr. Feneberg stated there were two topics: April vacation and spring sports, athletics and coaches.  The Superintendent presented two schools of thought:  one that students, teachers and families need a break; the other is that the virus could be reaching its peak and it is not prudent to take a school break at this time.  The schools could end then one week earlier in June.  There are also some proponents to continue as teachers, families and students are just hitting their stride.  To end earlier would negatively impact seniors and graduation. There was Board discussion.  There was Board consensus that the break should remain in place.  Mr. Bessette expressed concern about social distancing.  He felt the COVID-19 peak will occur during our planned April vacation and it is not prudent to take a school break at this time.  The schools could end then one week earlier in June. Ms. Bates suggested a hybrid model of long weekends.  There was thorough discussion of options available.  Social interactions online would be beneficial so students are not isolated. Ms. Downing offered that families do rely on the schools for online interactions for students. There was continued discussion.  Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to have a shorter week for April vacation, to consist of Monday, Tuesday, and Wednesday as vacation days with a return to school on Thursday. Mr. Cushing seconded.  The motion carried 7-0-1 [Dr. Bobruff abstained.].  Mr. Bessette offered that this would give the district flexibility to have another break toward the end of May or end the school year early.  Communication to the public is extremely important and the Superintendent will communicate it tomorrow.

Mr. Feneberg reported that NHIAA is still hoping for a sports season.  There was Board agreement that this would most likely not happen.  There was a suggestion that coaches may be able to offer guidance for students and help with physical and mental health as many athletes developed relationships with their coaches.  Some superintendents recognized that coaches have played important roles for socialization, physical health.
B.  KRHS Principal Search: Mr. Feneberg felt the process was proceeding appropriately, but the nomination will most likely be brought forward May 7th, not April 16th.   There have been six or seven applicants.  A lottery was decided to choose members of the interview committee:

Kyle Lombard – parent, alternate Kristen Lizotte
Students– Amelia Potter, alternate Nina Spinney

HS teachers – Jesse Fenn, alternate Kevin Lee

Pilot Group – Cody Anderson, Sarah Melard alternate

School Board Member – Alison Mastin, Art Bobruff alternate

The alternate is in case the first cannot commit to all interviews.  

	X.      Board Committee Reports
	Human Resources (3/25):  Ms. Mastin reported.  She read the committee report.  There are candidates for all open positions. She shared the positions that must be hire have candidates for all positions.  The committee discussed coaches’ stipends and agreed stipends will not be given without a season.
Communications Committee (3/25):  Ms. Mastin reported the committee discussion addressed COVID-19. It was felt there was too much communication as people are overwhelmed with so much information. There were some alternative ideas, such as a centralized location for parents and students to access emails if they chose.  Mr. Bessette also shared some efforts through technology to share information and resources without overloading people.  He also explained the use of radio buttons.  Ms. Mastin reported the committee discussed providing links to other resources as well.  The aim is to have one stop shopping for parents.
Policy:  Ms. Casey shared the committee addressed the policies regarding non-resident students, but decided to leave it as it was. 

Discussion Out of Order:  Ms. Bates was added to the Policy Committee and Ms. Mastin to Strategic Planning.

	XI.    Non-Public 

         Session
	There was no Non-Public Session.
Mr. Bartholomew informed members regarding the rescheduling of a hearing.

	XIII. Adjourn
	Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to adjourn.  Mr. Cushing seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0.


Respectfully submitted,

Leigh Ann Stone

Clerk, KRSD School Board
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